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St Albans and Welwyn Circuit, Beds, Essex and Herts District
Minister:  Rev’d Andrew Prout, 16 Gainsborough Avenue, St Albans, Herts AL1 4NL Tel: 01727 851834

Church Council Secretary: Chris Kitchin Tel: 01707 332 470

Minutes of the Church Council Meeting held on 

Tuesday 9 February 2016 at Hatfield Road


	 
	PRESENT

Rev’d Andrew Prout [AP] (Chair), Val Amoss, Sue Davey, Paul Duxbury, Rev’d Rosemary Fletcher, Christine Ford, Freda Gray, Chris Hancock, Ros Hancock, Chris Kitchin [CRK] (Secretary), Tony Moody, Idy Osibodu, Val Parker [VP], Joanna Rose, Lesley Saunders, George Selvarajan, Caroline Tough, Peter Wallace [PW], Denise Willingham, Gina Woodhead [GW].


	
	APOLOGIES

Eric Bridgstock, Philip Eaton [PE], Helen Jeffery, Lianne Weidman.


	
	
	Action needed



	1
	WELCOME and OPENING DEVOTIONS

The Rev’d Andrew Prout welcomed everyone and opened the meeting with devotions from the Circuit Prayer Booklet, 


	

	2
	MEMBERSHIP OF THE MEETING

A list of the membership of the Church Council had been circulated with the agenda. With the addition of the name of Chris Kitchin as Church Council Secretary the list was approved.


	

	3
	NOTICE OF ANY OTHER BUSINESS

No other business had been notified.


	

	4
	APPOINTMENTS

The appointment of Chris Kitchin as Church Secretary was approved.

	

	5
	LETTERS OF GREETING AND SUPPORT

Agreed to send a card and gift to David and Margaret Jones on the occasion of their Golden Wedding later in the month.


	AP/GW

	6
	MINUTES

Subject to the amendment in minute 9.5.2 of the words "Christmas Fair" to read "Christmas Market", the deletion of minute 9.3.5, third point, and the insertion of the words "There will now be no Evening Circuit Covenant Service in January. Instead, the Quiet Service at Hatfield Road will now take the form of an open event", the minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 14 October 2015 were approved and signed.


	

	7
	REPORTS

Our Calling in the Methodist church is to increase awareness of God’s presence and to celebrate God’s love. Help people to learn and grow as Christians, through mutual support and care. Be a good neighbour to people in need and to challenge injustice and make more followers of Jesus Christ  


	

	7.1
	Church Stewards Report

A report had been circulated and a copy is attached to the minutes.


	Noted

	7.2
	Worship

Worship Consultation, which is open to all to attend, to be held on Wednesday 2 March 2016 to consider, amongst other matters, the worship aspects of the feedback from Five Practices of Fruitful Congregations.

Church Anniversary 12 June 2016: Reported difficulty in obtaining a suitable preacher.

Sunday Club and Youth: Lianne Weidman had settled in well in her new role as Sunday Club and Youth Superintendent. She and the young people were complimented on their interpretation of the nativity story.

Rosemary Fletcher and Andrew Prout had started a monthly meeting with young people. At present there were about 12 attending, 3 from Marlborough Road and 9 from Hatfield Road.

Twelve young people had attended the 3Generate event held in November 2015 at a new venue in Swindon which had doubled the events capacity. It was described as a positive experience when the young people had created a suggested charter for the church.


	AP/PW


	7.3
	Service: Church Life

Church General Meeting

Options for when to hold this meeting were canvassed and preferences expressed. Andrew, the church stewards and Chris Kitchin would determine the date based on that feedback.


	AP/Stewards/CRK

	
	
	

	
	Finance Report

A report had been circulated and a copy is attached to the minutes.

It was agreed that:

· The Benevolent Fund should receive £250 in the current financial year for use at Andrew's discretion.

· Working on a 2 year cycle, donations from the church to its agreed charities would be phased over that period.

· Suggestions for charities supported by the church for the two years 2016-2017 and 2017-2018 would be invited from the congregation. A decision would be made at the June meeting of the church council.

· A donation of £50 be made to the Children's Society for the use of their Christingle resources. 

It was noted that:

· An unconditional gift of £15,000 had been made to the church by Mr Trevor Jones following the death of his mother who had attended Hatfield Road in the 1930s.

· The reserves policy was to hold a sum equal to 6 months' normal expenditure.

· A request by the Treasurer for information about the likely circuit assessment had indicated a possible 2% increase. Information was requested about the circuit budget for 2016-2017 and the reasons for such an increase. It was the responsibility of the representatives from the church council to the Circuit Meeting to feedback that detail.

· A letter dated 7 December 2015 had been received from the church's Independent Examiner reporting that the results were satisfactory and this included a required direct check with the bank about account balances held.


	PE

AP

PE

PE

	
	Property Report

A verbal report was given which noted that:

The Quinquennial Inspection Certificate dated 13 October 2015 had been received. It identified areas of the property that required attention either with the utmost urgency, essential within the next twelve months, essential within the next five years or advisable within the next five years. Appropriate action would be taken when required.

The project to improve the kitchen included the installation of a shutter to the servery. An estimate had been obtained and approval was given for a manual shutter in the sum of £550 plus VAT which would be covered by the original budget provided.

Some of the ceiling tiles in the Aldersgate Lounge were damaged and an estimate for the replacement of all the tiles had been obtained in the sum of £544.94 plus the cost of related electrical work. It was agreed to refer this matter back to the Property and Finance Committee to consider whether the installation of more efficient light fittings should be considered at the same time.

It was noted that over the winter plumbing work had been required at the rear of the premises to replace a heating pump, to remove an obsolete cold water tank, to repair a water tank and another leak. The cost of some of the work was not yet known but consideration would be given to an appropriate insurance claim,

Noted that the PAT (Portable Appliance Testing) testing was due late February 2016 and a Certificate of Electrical Compliance in August 2016.

Noted that Methodist Insurance now required a professional inspection of the premises for the presence of asbestos. The Certificate from that inspection would then be available to produce to other building contractors. The estimated cost for a similar inspection at Marlborough Road had been in the region of £1,000. Agreed that the Property and Finance Committee should arrange an inspection and obtain a report.

It was reported that the floor in the main hall needed attention. A substantial estimate had been obtained to sand, re-varnish and apply court markings.

Discussion followed about the need for the work, whether a wooden or carpeted floor was needed, should the heating be reviewed and could the church afford such expenditure when there were other pressing financial needs. The Property and Finance Committee were asked to consider whether holding work could be done to the floor, reporting back to the next meeting of the church council.

It was noted that Methodist Insurance would only cover the cost of stolen metal on the roof if it had been treated with Smart Water. The cost of doing this work had been considered at an earlier meeting of the church council when it had been agreed that the cost of the treatment was disproportionate to the value of the limited amount of metal on the roof. The Property and Finance Committee were asked to assess the size of the risk and advise the church council.


	Property & Finance Committee

PE



	
	Communication

It was noted that: 

· The next edition of Broadcast would be prepared over the Easter period;

· Material for Lent was being provided on the church website;

· The Welcome Pack needed completion and that the circuit administrator was helping with the content;

· The following district, circuit events and services were being held:

· Ash Wednesday, 10th February,  2.30pm at HRMC

· Circuit Meeting, 29th February, 8.00pm at Oxlease and 15th June at Ludwick Way

· Palm Sunday 20th March 6.30pm Circuit Service at MRMC (Choir)

· One Sound Visit – 21st to 24th July 2016.

· Farewell Service for Chair of the District, Rev'd Ann Brown, Saturday 17 July, 6.00pm, Marlborough Road.

· Funeral of Muriel Fye on Friday 12 February 2016.

Visit of OneSound

Noted that OneSound (choir and orchestra) were visiting the circuit between Thursday 21 and Sunday 24 July 2016. About 35 young people would be accommodated overnight at Hatfield Road and provided with meals as required. There would be a concert on the Saturday evening and OneSound would lead worship at Marlborough Road on the Sunday. 

OneSound would provide a budget for the catering and a check of the church insurance would be made to ensure that cover included overnight stays. A briefing pack was available to help host churches and a coordinator at Hatfield Road would be needed.


	AP

PE/AP

	
	Safeguarding

It was noted that training was needed for Safeguarding and this was being planned by the circuit to be held in the coming months.


	

	
	Neighbourhood & World Issues

There had been difficulties in organising a meeting of the Mission Action Group so Andrew had contacted the members individually. Noted the Mission in Britain service on Sunday 14 February and Overseas Mission Service in June.

There were no reports from the Daycare Group, Babies & Toddlers, Morrison's Chaplaincy, and Aldersgate Cafe which was working well.

Consideration needs to be given to links with local schools in the context of the involvement of other churches and organisations.


	AP

	7.4
	Evangelism

7.4.1

Moving Forward with Mission Possible and The Five Practices of Fruitful Congregations, an open meeting had been held on Sunday 31 January to consider the feedback from groups and individuals.

The church stewards with Andrew would do further work on bringing together the many suggestions contained in the feedback. Issues raised about worship would be considered by the Worship Consultation on Wednesday 2 March 2016.


	AP/Stewards

	
	7.4.2

One aspect of those discussions has been the relationship between Hatfield Road and Marlborough Road churches. To that end Chris Kitchin had prepared a brief paper which offered a way forward.

In essence, the future of that relationship could significantly influence how Hatfield Road considers its own long term mission and ministry. 

"The church was aware that Marlborough Road is itself facing huge challenges in relation to its premises and the potential cost of repairs and renewals and is also considering its future life and mission. The Methodist Church is a connexional church where each part belongs to the other for mission, mutual support and help. This seems an opportune moment in the life of both churches to ask some fundamental questions about their relationship as congregations and buildings. As both Churches are in the throes of planning their future directions, the matter is urgent and cannot wait".  

One view was expressed that any consideration of the future, whether in relation to Hatfield Road or the wider circuit should be mission-driven.

The church council therefore adopted the following resolutions, with 16 in favour and 2 against:

The church council: 

(a) Invites the Church Council of Marlborough Road Methodist Church to form with it a joint group to address those issues; the composition of the group to be decided by the Presbyters in consultation with their Stewards and other stakeholders.

(b) Offers the following purposes of the group: 

· To share the thinking of both churches in relation to their present situations and future mission and ministry;

· To advise both churches on the way forward for Methodist mission and ministry in St Albans;

(c) Proposes that the group should report back to a general church

meeting of each church called for the purpose and held no later than

three months after the adoption of these proposals by both Churches

and, in the light of any provisional conclusions, to each Church Council at

the earliest opportunity but not later than 30 September 2016. 

	AP



	
	7.4.3

Questions were asked about the Time & Talents feedback and the offers made. This would be addressed at the next Stewards Meeting.

7.4.4  

Plans were being made for another film evening in the near future.

7.4.5

Further offers of help were given to support the proposed afternoon tea on Easter Saturday, 26 March 2016 and this event would now be advertised.

7.4.6

Expressions of interest had been received from 4 young people and 2 adults for confirmation classes. Andrew was making arrangements with a view to a Confirmation Service being held on either Sunday 17 April or Sunday 17 July 2016; a shared lunch might follow. The church council agreed to accept them into membership if they so wished.


	VP

	
	7.4.7

Communication: As meetings of the church council were open to everyone to attend and, in the light of the number of significant opportunities for mission and ministry, it was agreed to publish council agenda, papers and minutes.

These would be displayed on an internal  notice board and on the church website.

	CRK

	??
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
· Monday 13th June 2016, 8.00pm

· September meeting at 8.00pm to be determined by Andrew with the church stewards and Chris Kitchin

The meeting closed with prayers at 10.15pm.
	AP/Stewards/CRK
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